
Dr. Gordon H. Clark 
Covenant College 
Lookout Mountain, Tennessee 37350 

Dear Dr. Clark: 

October 22, 1974 

Paul Gilchrist wrote you concerning your appointm.ent to the Study 
Com.m.ittee on Am.sterdam. Philosophy and of m.y having been asked to 
"chair" the Com.m.ittee. This work flows from. the Synodts action in 
response to Overture E subm.itted by the Pittsburgh Presbytery. 
(A copy of the Overture, Response, and Action are inclosed). 

There are two directly related "links" to our as signm.ent with som.e 
specific areas of potential concern under each part, to which we m.ust 
address ourselves. Our work should m.inim.ally cover: 

(A) The Am.sterdam. Philosophy as it touches upon: 
(1) The Word of God; 
(2) The Churchts task relating to the m.issionary and 

cultural m.andates of scripture. 
(B) The way part (A) above finds expression in the Institute 

for Christian Studies in Toronto, Canada. 

The first thing I would ask you to do would be to evaluate the above 
paragraph and send m.e any suggestions you have on the advisability 
of our including other considerations under (A) above - - only if they 
are needed for clarification or interpretation -- or new specific con­
cerns that would be im.portant in understanding the Institute for 
Christian Studies in Toronto as they m.ight relate to our reform.ed 
Christian position. 

The second thing I request is that you tell m.e just as soon as possible 
the part or parts of (A) and (B) above on which you would pe rsonally 
like to work. I want to m.ake individual as signm.ents within our group 
as soon as possible so that we m.ay individually prepare ourselves for 
a m.eeting of the Com.m.ittee. Our get-to-gether should be a working 
session and one gathering of the body could well do if we each properly 
prepare before attending. Hopefully we can achieve the rest of our 
work through the m.ail. 
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The third thing I request is that you set aside on your calendar Saturday, 
January 18, 1975 for a full Committee meeting to be held at Covenant 
College. The meeting will begin at 9: 00 A. M. and I ask you to plan on 
staying through the entire day. 

Just as soon as I hear from all of the Committee members, I will write 
you with a specific assignment to be prepared for our committee meeting 
in January. 

I look forward to working with you. I hope to hear from you soon with 
any suggestions you may have concerning other areas the study should 
cover to make it understandable in a proper context and to learn of your 
particular area of interest in the work. 

RCC:mb 

Sincerely, 

CZ11 Ciw*"c1 
Richard C. Chewning 
7 Ridge Road 
Richmond, Virginia 23229 



OVERTURE I::-Study all Synod's Stance Relative toAmsterdamPhila;ophy 

The Pittsburgh Presbytery received the following Overture from the 
Christ Presbyterian Church, South Beaver Township, .Beaver Fails, 
Pennsylvania, at the Spring Stated Meeting of Presbytery. The Bills and 
Overtures. Committee of Presbytery upon reviewing the Overture moved 
that it be forwarded to Synod. This motion was seconded and carried. 

Whereas the congregation of Christ Presbyterian Church, Beaver Falls, Pa., 
has had tension within its membership for the past two years relative to 
the "Refomlational" movement as represented in the Institute ForCluis­
tian Studies in Toronto, Ontario, and in view of the cong'regation's de­
sire for clarification the cungregation of Christ Church overtures Pitts­
burgh Presbytery to Overture the 152nd Synod of the Reformed Presby­
terian Church, Evangelical Synod to prepare a study of the Reformational 
(Amsterdam) Philosophy and bring advice to the churches at the earliest 
po.ssible time consistent with proper study, 

RESPONSE: 
We recommend that Synod establish a study committee to report on the 
views of the Amsterdam philosophy as it fmds expression in the Institute 
for Christian Studies in Toronto, Ontario. 

The committee should give special attention to such sensitive aspects 
of this philosophy as touch upon the Word of God, and the church's task 
relating to the missionary and cultural mandates, and should report to the 
153rd General Synod in 1975. 

We also recommend that Synod warn against an allegiance to any move­
ment that would tend to disrupt the rebtionship of rnembeis with their 
local church (FOG Chp. II, section 2) or of ministers with their presbyter­
ies (FOG Chp. III, questions 3 and 4). 

ACTION: 
The committee recommendations were adopted. It was then moved and 
carried that the study committee be composed of not less than fIve mem­
bers. 
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hev. Hi.c 1-"'rn '. Shelfminp.: 
7 I<in~e UO'ld 
~joh~on~, Va. ?l??O 

Dear :"r. Chewnin{7., 

'{our Jo.tter f'f '::\ct. ?2, '"hJr.h I r0.Ce l VAd thjs 
l·reek, for I hl10 been 1 ectllY"inR: 1n G~nev8 ~nl" erre fnt' 11 

m~nth, seems tn outJine v~y"v well the ~ot'k nf the Svon~'s 
c mrnittee or. the \r1stArd8m rhn o~'1O['hy. 

[he Synod's motion d 0 es not real'y instruct u~ t~ 
wri te [1 01"1 tique of nOov~l'Teerd -- "Thich ;'-'[otl1rl t,q"() Plot'e thl3n 
the IBn~th of -hjs four p':j~8ntic vo 1 umes. finther it savs to 
c-n8i(1er th8t nhilo"0r.hv as it exr'Y'esses ~tsA'f jn the 
[oron to aro\] p . 

1 'ouJd be hnny to ',-rj tA so ething: on the] r view 
of the aibIe, P9rt3cu1 nr on their re~ ctinn of the Ten 
Com~anrlments as acplicnhIe to us today. 

Svsn wi t~'out ., cr; t; que of ;)o':y"'l~,Teerc1, th-l s cr.m!,.1 ttee 
might be trnrred in R VAry lon~ study. I sug~est. for yout' 
consirlerRtion, th8t we construct a bjb]in~rRDhy "n(l rnfer 
rur assArtions and conclusions to these documents. For 
eXAmnle, we could refe' to :''1rry L, ,)rn.ms, [-Th-om f1ne"ldnp: 
on t he three f nln form ':'If he hford of ::-;'on. Inn so on. 

Othet'wjse the c0~-1tt~e m'~ht be t0mrt~n tn ~ue 1~ 
fl'll mv spep,ch berre the 1:'1'::)' hut ,,,rhp,n t h 8y see 1-,ml 10nP' 1 t 
is, 1 Qnt5ci r n 1 e th~t th~v ~il1 rp,sist thp tpmDt8~10n. 

The c'int"A anr'l rlace for' our cO"'1"'dttee tn "n~~t 'H'e 
of coorse v~ry suitnble tn ~A. 

lam rr J n r1 to s e '" t h '1 t you h '1 V '3 :i n i r, 1 f1 t e t h 0 1>J or k 
of tel" the deaflY of chgnr.1 np: the ch"iP"'1nn. 

~orr'li.!)1'y yours, 

GOl"rlon'i. Clark 



November 21, 1974 

To: study Committee on Amsterdam Philosophy 
Dr. Gordon H. Clark Rev. C. Howard Oakley 
Dr. James B. Hurley Dr. John W. Sanderson 
Dr. Synesio Lyra, Jr. 

Gentlemen: 

This is an open letter to the Committee with personal sections. I felt this 
would be the best way of keeping us all informed on what each person was 
being asked to do. It is also a means of highlighting the necessity for each 
one of us to do our respective part if our task is to be done fairly and thor-
0ughly. 

Saturday, January 18, 1975 is our date for a Full Committee meeting to 
be held at Covenant College. 

Several of you have counseled wisely that "we keep in mind that this is a 
pastoral problem, not a problem in theoretics"; that we are "not really 
instructed ..•. to write a critique of Dooyeweerd"; and\hat brevity for the 
sake of easier acceptance by the whole Synod" is a sound goal to strive toward. 

Personal Instructions 

(Will each of you please read all of the instructions given to every member 
of the Committee). 

Dr. Clark: I would first ask you to please serve as the Vice Chairman of 
this Committee with three specific assignments in view: (A) Serve in a 
coordinating capacity at Covenant College to minimize the potential dupli­
cation of effort that could occur between yourself and Drs. Hurley and 
Sanderson; (B) Assume the responsibility for relaying Dr. John Sandersonl s 
thoughts and work to our Committee in January as he will be in St. Louis on 
that date; and (C) Be willing to assist me this coming May when our Com­
mittee reports on the floor of Synod. 

Next, I would ask you to work on lIThe Amsterdam Philosophy as it touches 
upon the Word of God and the way this finds expression in the Institute for 
Christian Studies in Toronto. II [Letter of October 22, paragraph (B) as it 
refers back to paragraph (A) Sub. (1).] 
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Your suggestion "that we construct a bibliograph, and refer our as sertions 
and conclusions to these docuInents" seeInS to Ine to be a very wise one. 
(Will all IneInbers of the Committee please keep this in Inind and retain 
your bibliography as you proceed. ) 

Dr. Hurley: Would you please undertake an exaInination of "The AInsterdaIn 
Philosophy as it touches upon the church's task relating to the Inis sionary 
and cultural Inandates of scripture as it finds expres sion in the Institute for 
Christian Studies in Toronto." [Letter of October 22, paragraph (B) as it 
refers back to paragraph (A) Sub. (2).] 

Would you please involve Dr. John M. L. Young and Dr. Henry KrabbendaIn 
in your particular study and/or the overall study as "resource persons". 
If either or both of theIn feel they could Inake a contribution to our Ineeting 
on January 18, please feel free to invite theIn. 

Dr. Lyra: Your round trip transportation expenses for the January 18 
Ineeting will be paid by Synod. 

Would you please work on "The AInsterdaIn Philosophy as it touches upon 
the Church's task relating to the Inissionary and cultural Inandates of scrip­
ture." [Letter of October 22, paragraph (A) Sub. (2).] If you "spill-over" 
into (B), that is perInissible. 

Please involve George Knight as a "resource person" and bring any pertinent 
input froIn hiIn to our Conunittee in January. 

Rev. Oakley: Would you please aSSUIne priInary responsibility for Inaking 
certain that our COInInittee addresses itself to the interrelationship between 
the "Technical" aspects of the study and the third paragraph of the Bills and 
Overtures Response to Overture E which reads: 

"We also recoInInend that Synod warn against an 
allegiance to any InoveInent that would tend to 
disrupt the relationship of IneInbers with their 
local church (FOG Chp. II, Section 2) of Ininisters 
with their presbyteries (FOG Chp. III, questions 
3 and 4). " 

Feel free to pursue other areas of special interest you Inay have in this 
Inatter. 
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Dr. Sanderson: I rejoice with the people at Covenant Seminary and lament 
for our Committee that you will not be able to be with us on January 18. I 
have asked Dr. Gordon Clark to assume the responsibility of bringing your 
work and views to our Committee on January 18. 

Would you please work on liThe Amsterdam Philosophy as it touches upon 
the Word of God. [Letter of October 22, paragraph (A) Sub. (1).] 
Please try and communicate your ideas and intensity of feelings on this 
entire matter to Dr. Clark so that we can reflect as accurately as possible 
your contributions in the first draft of our report. I will see that a first 
draft is circulated soon after our meeting and you will then have a good op­
portunity for reacting to the work of the body. 

Dr. Chewning: I have arranged to take my family to Canada for the Christmas 
holidays and have an appointment to meet with the majority of the staff (facul­
ty) at the Institute for Christian Studies in Toronto. I need each one of you 
to send me a list of specific questions (5 to 10) you feel it would be beneficial 
for me to ask them. Our conclusions and recommendations may well affect 
the lives of a number of people and for this reason I do not want to limit my 
perspective to a scholastic study. Please let me have your questions as soon 
as possible. 

RCC:mb 

Sincerely, 

c ' I~; I I 

, j I A L / 'I/. L. '71"'1;;" 
J ''-./' .</L- ~. {/ 

Richard C. Chewning 
7 Ridge Road 
Richmond, Virginia 23229 



University of Richmond, Virginia 23173 

To: Study Committee on Amsterdam 
Dr. Gordon H. Clark 
Dr. James B. Hurley 
Dr. Synesio Lyra, Jr. 

Gentlemen: 

April 21, 1975 

Philosophy 
Rev. C. Howard Oakley 
Dr. John W. Sanderson 

Enclosed is the final draft of our report on the Amsterdam 
Philosophy that will be presented to the General Synod this June. 
I mailed this to Paul Gilchrist on Friday, April 11. 

The work contributed by each of you is deeply appreciated. 
The entire process which we have gone through leads me to a much 
deeper appreciation of the wisdom contained in Scripture concerning 
the seeking of council. 

I hope that each of you will feel free to comment on the report 
to Synod as you feel it appropriate to do so. As individuals each 
of us might say something a little differently thap the report con­
tained but on balance I am very pleased with the intent and spirit 
of the report. 

Thank you very much for your patient and spirited cooperation. 

RCC:mb 
Enclosure 

Yours in Christ, 

CV4 
Richard C. Chewning 
7 Ridge Road 
Richmond, Virginia 23229 


